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THE CITY HEIRESS OR SIR TIMOTHY TREAT ALL
? ? ? ? ? n. The Fourteenth Officer's Story dccccxxxix.23. Er Reshid and the Woman of the Barmecides ccccxxxiv.Issues of Good and Evil Actions,
Of the, i. 103..When the king heard his vizier's story, he was assured that he would not slay him and said, "I will have patience with him, so I may
get of him the story of the rich man and his wasteful heir." And he bade him depart to his own house..156. Khelifeh the Fisherman of Baghdad
cccxxxii.? ? ? ? ? Now that the clouds have broken their promise to our hope, We trust the Khalif's bounty will stand to us for rain. (65).Then said
he whom she had delivered from torture and for whom she had paid a thousand dirhems and who had required her of herself in his house, for that
her beauty pleased him, and [when she refused to yield to him] had forged a letter against her and treacherously denounced her to the Sultan and
requited her bounty with ingratitude, 'I am he who wronged her and lied against her, and this is the issue of the oppressor's affair.'.? ? ? ? ? I fear me
for my body from sickness and unrest, Lest of the fear of sev'rance it be betrayed and slain..When they heard me speak in Arabic, one of them came
up to me and saluting me [in that language], questioned me of my case. Quoth I, 'What [manner of men] are ye and what country is this?' 'O my
brother,' answered he, 'we are husbandmen and come to this river, to draw water, wherewithal to water our fields; and whilst we were thus engaged
to-day, as of wont, this boat appeared to us on the surface of the water, issuing from the inward of yonder mountain. So we came to it and finding
thee asleep therein, moored it to the shore, against thou shouldst awake. Acquaint us, therefore, with thy history and tell us how thou camest hither
and whence thou enteredst this river and what land is behind yonder mountain, for that we have never till now known any make his way thence to
us.' But I said to them, 'Give me somewhat to eat and after question me.' So they brought me food and I ate and my spirits revived and I was
refreshed. Then I related to them all that had befallen me, whereat they were amazed and confounded and said, 'By Allah, this is none other than a
marvellous story, and needs must we carry thee to our king, that thou mayst acquaint him therewith.' So they carried me before their king, and I
kissed his hand and saluted him..When the evening evened, the king summoned the vizier and bade him tell the story of the King of Hind and his
vizier. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king of august lineage, that.69. Musab ben ez Zubeir and Aaisheh his Wife ccclxxxvi.? ? ?
? ? Thine honour, therefore, guard and eke thy secret keep, Nor save to one free-born and true thy case confess..? ? ? ? ? O blamer of me for the
love of him who denieth his grace, Which be the delightsome of things, but those which the people deny?.? ? ? ? ? Whose wits (like mine, alack!)
thou stalest and whose hearts With shafts from out thine eyes bewitching thou didst smite..Now, when the draper saw the turban-cloth, he resolved
to put away his wife and waited but till he should get together that which was obligatory on him of the dowry and what not else, (56) for fear of her
people. When the old woman arose in the morning, she took the young man and carried him to the draper's house. The wife opened the door to her
and the ill-omened old woman entered with him and said to the lady, "Go, fetch that which thou wouldst have fine-drawn and give it to my son." So
saying, she locked the door on her, whereupon the young man forced her and did his occasion of her and went forth. Then said the old woman to
her, "Know that this is my son and that he loved thee with an exceeding love and was like to lose his life for longing after thee. So I practised on
thee with this device and came to thee with this turban-cloth, which is not thy husband's, but my son's. Now have I accomplished my desire; so do
thou trust in me and I will put a trick on thy husband for the setting thee right with him, and thou wilt be obedient to me and to him and to my son."
(57) And the wife answered, saying, "It is well. Do so.".Quoth the company, 'Tell us thy story and expound it unto us, so we may see that which it
hath of extraordinary.' And he said 'Know, then, that.? ? ? ? ? a. Story of Prince Seif el Mulouk and the Princess Bediya el Jemal dcclviii.? ? ? ? ?
The true believer is pinched for his daily bread, Whilst infidel rogues enjoy all benefit..? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Chief of the Boulac Police dcv.The
Thirteenth Night of the Month..But for the spying of the eyes [ill-omened,] we had seen, i. 50..? ? ? ? ? h. The Thief and the Woman dcccxcix.? ? ?
? ? I marvel for that to my love I see thee now incline, What time my heart, indeed, is fain to turn away from thine..King of Ind and his Vizier, The,
ii. 105..Now the king had a brother, who envied him and would fain have been in his place; and when he was weary of looking for his death and the
term of his life seemed distant unto him, he took counsel with certain of his partisans and they said, 'The vizier is the king's counsellor and but for
him, there would be left the king no kingdom.' So the king's brother cast about for the ruin of the vizier, but could find no means of accomplishing
his design; and when the affair grew long upon him, he said to his wife, 'What deemest thou will advantage us in this?' Quoth she, 'What is it?' And
he replied, 'I mean in the matter of yonder vizier, who inciteth my brother to devoutness with all his might and biddeth him thereto, and indeed the
king is infatuated with his counsel and committeth to him the governance of all things and matters.' Quoth she, 'Thou sayst truly; but how shall we
do with him?' And he answered, 'I have a device, so thou wilt help me in that which I shall say to thee.' Quoth she, 'Thou shall have my help in
whatsoever thou desirest.' And he said, 'I mean to dig him a pit in the vestibule and dissemble it artfully.'.? ? ? ? ? q. The Shepherd and the Thief
dccccxxi.Hind and his Vizier, The King of, ii. 105..123. The Blacksmith who could Handle Fire without Hurt cccclxxi.God judge betwixt me and
her lord! Away, i. 48..Governor, Story of the Man of Khorassan, his Son and his, i. 218..? ? ? ? ? God to a tristful lover be light! A man of wit, Yet
perishing for yearning and body-worn is he..Officer's Story, The Thirteenth, ii. 181..Accordingly, they all went in to the king one day (and Abou
Temam was present among them,) and mentioned the affair of the damsel, the king's daughter of the Turks, and enlarged upon her charms, till the
king's heart was taken with her and he said to them, 'We will send one to demand her in marriage for us; but who shall be our messenger?' Quoth
the viziers, 'There is none for this business but Abou Temam, by reason of his wit and good breeding;' and the king said, 'Indeed, even as ye say,
none is fitting for this affair but he.' Then he turned to Abou Temam and said to him, 'Wilt thou not go with my message and seek me [in marriage]
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the king's daughter of the Turks?' and he answered, 'Hearkening and obedience, O king.'.No good's in life (to the counsel list of one who's
purpose-whole), i. 28..? ? ? ? ? My royal couch have I forsworn, sequestering myself From all, and have mine eyes forbid the taste of sleep's
delight..? ? ? ? ? And pliedst us with cups of wine, whilst from the necklace pearls (142) A strange intoxicating bliss withal did circulate,.? ? ? ? ? e.
The Fox and the Wild Ass dcxi.Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..The old man kissed his hand and went away; whereupon quoth Er Reshid to
him, 'O Ishac, who is yonder man and what is his occasion?' 'O my lord,' answered the other, 'this is a man called Said the Slave-dealer, and he it is
who buyeth us slave-girls and mamelukes. (169) He avoucheth that with him is a fair [slave-girl, a] lutanist, whom he hath withheld from sale, for
that he could not fairly sell her till he had shown her to me.' 'Let us go to him,' said the Khalif,'so we may look on her, by way of diversion, and see
what is in the slave-dealer's barrack of slave-girls.' And Ishac answered, 'Commandment belongeth to God and to the Commander of the Faithful.'
Then he went on before them and they followed in his track till they came to the slave-dealer's barrack and found it high of building and spacious
of continence, with sleeping-cells and chambers therein, after the number of the slave-girls, and folk sitting upon the benches..Then the old queen
and her daughter and son-in-law embarked in the ship and setting sail, fared on till they came to the land of Mekran. Their arrival there befell at the
last of the day; so they passed the night in the ship, and when the day was near to break, the young king went down from the ship, that he might go
to the bath, and made for the market. As he drew near the bath, the cook met him by the way and knew him; so he laid hands on him and binding
his arms fast behind him, carried him to his house, where he clapped the old shackles on his feet and straightway cast him back into his whilom
place of duresse..? ? ? ? ? q. The Stolen Necklace dccccxciv.? ? ? ? ? j. The Enchanted Springs dlxxxii.Lewdness, The Pious Woman accused of, ii.
5..Picture, The Prince who fell in love with the, i. 256..? ? ? ? ? Then came I after them, desiring thee, with me No second save my sword, my
falchion keen and bright..Draper's Wife, The Old Woman and the, ii. 55..Presently he came to the land of the Turks, (228) and he naked and hungry
and having with him nought but somewhat of jewels, bound about his fore-arm. So he went to the bazaar of the goldsmiths and calling one of the
brokers, gave him the jewels. The broker looked and seeing two great rubies, said to him, 'Follow me.' So he followed him, till he brought him to a
goldsmith, to whom he gave the jewels, saying, 'Buy these.' Quoth he, 'Whence hadst thou these?' And the broker replied, 'This youth is the owner
of them.' Then said the goldsmith to the prince, 'Whence hadst thou these rubies?' And he told him all that had befallen him and that he was a king's
son. The goldsmith marvelled at his story and bought of him the rubies for a thousand dinars..? ? ? ? ? But rigour still hath waxed on me and
changed my case And love hath left me bound, afflicted, weeping-eyed..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Calender's Story xxxix.Now it was the enemy's wont,
at every year's end, to bring forth their prisoners and cast them down from the top of the citadel to the bottom. So they brought them forth, at the
end of the year, and cast them down, and Melik Shah with them. However, he fell upon the [other] men and the earth touched him not, for his term
was [God-]guarded. Now those that were cast down there were slain and their bodies ceased not to lie there till the wild beasts ate them and the
winds dispersed them. Melik Shah abode cast down in his place, aswoon, all that day and night, and when he recovered and found himself whole,
he thanked God the Most High for his safety [and rising, fared on at a venture]. He gave not over walking, unknowing whither he went and feeding
upon the leaves of the trees; and by day he hid himself whereas he might and fared on all his night at hazard; and thus he did some days, till he
came to an inhabited land and seeing folk there, accosted them and acquainted them with his case, giving them to know that he had been
imprisoned in the fortress and that they had cast him down, but God the Most High had delivered him and brought him off alive..THE KHALIF
OMAR BEN ABDULAZIZ AND THE POETS. (41).Asleep and Awake, i. 5..By Him whom I worship, indeed, I swear, O thou that mine eye dost
fill, ii. 213..Jest of a Thief, A Merry, ii. 186..Er Reshid was like to lose his wits for amazement at this sight and was confounded at this that he
beheld and witnessed. Then said he to Tuhfeh, 'Come, tell me thy story from first to last, [and let me know all that hath betided thee,] as if I had
been present' She answered with 'Hearkening and obedience,' and fell to telling him [all that had betided her] first and last, from the time when she
first saw the Sheikh Aboultawaif, how he took her and descended with her through the side of the draught-house; and she told him of the horse she
had ridden, till she came to the meadow aforesaid and described it to him, together with the palace and that which was therein of furniture, and
related to him how the Jinn rejoiced in her and that which she had seen of the kings of them, men and women, and of Queen Kemeriyeh and her
sisters and Queen Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, and Queen Es Shuhba, Queen of Queens, and King Es Shisban, and that which each one of
them had bestowed upon her. Moreover, she told him the story of Meimoun the Sworder and described to him his loathly favour, which he had not
consented to change, and related to him that which befell her from the kings of the Jinn, men and women, and the coming of the Queen of Queens,
Es Shuhba, and how she had loved her and appointed her her vice-queen and how she was thus become ruler over all the kings of the Jinn; and she
showed him the patent of investiture that Queen Es Shuhba had written her and told him that which had betided her with the Ghoul-head, whenas it
appeared to her in the garden, and how she had despatched it to her palace, beseeching it to bring her news of the Commander of the Faithful and
that which had betided him after her. Then she described to him the gardens, wherein she had taken her pleasure, and the baths inlaid with pearls
and jewels and told him that which had befallen Meimoun the Sworder, whenas he carried her off, and how he had slain himself; brief, she told him
all that she had seen of wonders and rarities and that which she had beheld of all kinds and colours among the Jinn..Then said she to him, "O my
son, was there any one with thee yesternight?" And he bethought himself and said, "Yes; one lay the night with me and I acquainted him with my
case and told him my story. Doubtless, he was from the Devil, and I, O my mother, even as thou sayst truly, am Aboulhusn el Khelia." "O my son,"
rejoined she, "rejoice in tidings of all good, for yesterday's record is that there came the Vivier Jaafer the Barmecide [and his company] and beat
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the sheikhs of the mosque and the Imam, each four hundred lashes; after which they paraded them about the city, making proclamation before them
and saying, 'This is the reward and the least of the reward of whoso lacketh of goodwill to his neighbours and troubleth on them their lives!' and
banished them from Baghdad. Moreover, the Khalif sent me a hundred dinars and sent to salute me." Whereupon Aboulhusn cried out and said to
her, "O old woman of ill-omen, wilt thou contradict me and tell me that I am not the Commander of the Faithful? It was I who commanded Jaafer
the Barmecide to beat the sheikhs and parade them about the city and make proclamation before them and who sent thee the hundred dinars and
sent to salute thee, and I, O beldam of ill-luck, am in very deed the Commander of the Faithful, and thou art a liar, who would make me out a
dotard.".When the king heard this, his admiration redoubled and he said, "Of a truth, destiny is forewritten to all creatures, and I will not accept
(14) aught that is said against my vizier the loyal counsellor." And he bade him go to his house..Tither, The Unjust King and the, i. 273..Reshid
(Er) and the Barmecides, i. 189..Viziers, Story of King Dadbin and his. i. 104..So King Suleiman Shah made answer unto Caesar with 'Hearkening
and obedience.' Then he arose and despatched her to him, and Cassar went in to her and found her overpassing the description wherewithal they
had described her to him; wherefore he loved her with an exceeding love and preferred her over all his women and his love for Suleiman Shah was
magnified; but Shah Khatoun's heart still clave to her son and she could say nought. As for Suleiman Shah's rebellious son, Belehwan, when he saw
that Shah Khatoun had married the king of the Greeks, this was grievous to him and he despaired of her. Meanwhile, his father Suleiman Shah kept
strait watch over the child and cherished him and named him Melik Shah, after the name of his father. When he reached the age of ten, he made the
folk swear fealty to him and appointed him his heir apparent, and after some days, [the hour of] the old king's admission [to the mercy of God]
drew near and he died..Therewithal he ordered her a handsome house and bade furnish it with carpets and other furniture and vessels of choice and
commanded that all she needed should be given her. This was done during the rest of the day, and when the night came, she despatched the eunuch
with the mule and a suit of clothes, to fetch Noureddin from the Muezzin's lodging. So the young man donned the clothes and mounting; rode to the
house, where he abode in luxury and delight a full-told month, what while she solaced him with four things, to wit, the eating of fowls and the
drinking of wine and the lying upon brocade and the entering the bath after copulation. Moreover, she brought him six suits of clothes and fell to
changing his apparel day by day; nor was the appointed time accomplished ere his beauty returned to him and his goodliness; nay, his charms
waxed tenfold and he became a ravishment to all who looked on him..67. Haroun er Reshid and Zubeideh in the Bath ccclxxxv.109. The Woman
who had a Boy and the other who had a Man to Lover ccccxxiv.Dadbin (King) and his Viziers, Story of, i. 104..138. Hind Daughter of En Numan
and El Hejjaj dclxxxi.She abode with Ins ben Cais twelve years, during which time he was blessed with no children by her; wherefore his breast
was straitened, by reason of the failure of lineage, and he besought his Lord to vouchsafe him a child. Accordingly the queen conceived, by
permission of God the Most High; and when the days of her pregnancy were accomplished, she gave birth to a maid-child, than whom never saw
eyes a goodlier, for that her face was as it were a pure pearl or a shining lamp or a golden (50) candle or a full moon breaking forth of a cloud,
extolled be the perfection of Him who created her from vile water (51) and made her a delight to the beholders! When her father saw her on this
wise of loveliness, his reason fled for joy, and when she grew up, he taught her the art of writing and polite letters (52) and philosophy and all
manner of tongues. So she excelled the folk of her time and overpassed her peers; (53) and the sons of the kings heard of her and all of them
desired to look upon her..? ? ? ? ? x. The King and his Chamberlain's Wife dccccxvii.Officer's Story, The Third, ii. 137..When those who were
present heard this, they kissed the earth before him and offered up prayers for him and for the damsel Shehrzad, and the vizier thanked her. Then
Shehriyar made an end of the session in all weal, whereupon the folk dispersed to their dwelling-places and the news was bruited abroad that the
king purposed to marry the vizier's daughter Shehrzad. Then he proceeded to make ready the wedding gear, and [when he had made an end of his
preparations], he sent after his brother King Shahzeman, who came, and King Shehriyar went forth to meet him with the troops. Moreover, they
decorated the city after the goodliest fashion and diffused perfumes [from the censing-vessels] and [burnt] aloes-wood and other perfumes in all the
markets and thoroughfares and rubbed themselves with saffron, what while the drums beat and the flutes and hautboys sounded and it was a notable
day..? ? ? ? ? Who art thou, wretch, that thou shouldst hope to win me? With thy rhymes What wouldst of me? Thy reason, sure, with passion is
forspent..? ? ? ? ? o. The Man who was lavish of his House and his Victual to one whom he knew not dcccciv.Still by your ruined camp a dweller I
abide, ii. 209..[When the king heard his wife's words], it was as if he had been asleep and awoke; so he went forth of the harem and bade slaughter
fowls and dress meats of all kinds and colours. Moreover, he assembled all his retainers and let bring sweetmeats and dessert and all that beseemeth
unto kings' tables. Then he adorned his palace and despatched after El Abbas a man of the chief officers of his household, who found him coming
forth of the bath, clad in a doublet of fine goats' hair and over it a Baghdadi scarf; his waist was girt with a Rustec (81) kerchief and on his head he
wore a light turban of Damietta make..(Quoth Abdallah ben Nan) So I became his boon-companion and entertained him by night [with stories and
the like]; and this pleased him to the utmost and he took me into especial favour and bestowed on me dresses of honour and assigned me a separate
lodging; brief, he was everywise bountiful to me and could not brook to be parted from me a single hour. So I abode with him a while of time and
every night I caroused with him [and entertained him], till the most part of the night was past; and when drowsiness overcame him, he would rise
[and betake himself] to his sleeping-place, saying to me, "Forsake not my service for that of another than I and hold not aloof from my presence."
And I made answer with "Hearkening and obedience.".When the king heard his speech, he turned to him and said, "It is grievous to me, O vizier of
good counsel." And he told him that the [other] sages testified [to the correctness of their fellow's interpretation of the dream]; whereupon Er
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Rehwan sighed and knew that the king went in fear of him; but he showed him fortitude and said to him, "God assain the king! My counsel is that
the king accomplish his commandment and execute his ordinance, for that needs must death be and it is liefer to me that I die, oppressed, than that I
die, an oppressor. But, if the king see fit to defer the putting of me to death till the morrow and will pass this night with me and take leave of me,
when the morrow cometh, the king shall do what he will.".Had we thy coming known, we would for sacrifice, i. 13..? ? ? ? ? An if I live, in love of
her I'll live, and if I die Of love and longing for her sight, O rare! O excellent!.Queen Kemeriyeh embraced her, as also did Queen Zelzeleh and
Queen Wekhimeh and Queen Sherareh, and the former said to her, 'Rejoice in assured deliverance, for there abideth no harm for thee; but this is no
time for talk.' Then they cried out, whereupon up came the Afrits ambushed in the island, with swords and maces in their hands, and taking up
Tuhfeh, flew with her to the palace and made themselves masters thereof, whilst the Afrit aforesaid, who was dear to Meimoun and whose name
was Dukhan, fled like an arrow and stayed not in his flight till he carne to Meimoun and found him engaged in sore battle with the Jinn. When his
lord saw him, he cried out at him, saying, 'Out on thee! Whom hast thou left in the palace?' And Dukhan answered, saying, 'And who abideth in the
palace? Thy beloved Tuhfeh they have taken and Jemreh is slain and they have gotten possession of the palace, all of it.' With this Meimoun
buffeted his face and head and said, 'Out on it for a calamity!' And he cried aloud. Now Kemeriyeh had sent to her father and acquainted him with
the news, whereat the raven of parting croaked for them. So, when Meimoun saw that which had betided him, (and indeed the Jinn smote upon him
and the wings of death overspread his host,) he planted the butt of his spear in the earth and turning the point thereof to his heart, urged his charger
upon it and pressed upon it with his breast, till the point came forth, gleaming, from his back..To return to the queen his wife. When the Magian
fled with her, he proffered himself to her and lavished unto her wealth galore, but she rejected his suit and was like to slay herself for chagrin at that
which had befallen and for grief for her separation from her husband. Moreover, she refused meat and drink and offered to cast herself into the sea;
but the Magian shackled her and straitened her and clad her in a gown of wool and said to her, 'I will continue thee in misery and abjection till thou
obey me and consent to my wishes.' So she took patience and looked for God to deliver her from the hand of that accursed one; and she ceased not
to travel with him from place to place till he came with her to the city wherein her husband was king and his goods were put under seal..When the
princess heard this her slave-girl's report, she wept and lamented and was like to depart the world. Then she clave to her pillow and said, "O
Shefikeh, I will instruct thee of somewhat that is not hidden from God the Most High, and it is that thou watch over me till God the Most High
decree the accomplishment of His commandment, and when my days are ended, take thou the necklace and the mantle that El Abbas gave me and
return them to him. Indeed, I deem not he will live after me, and if God the Most High decree against him and his days come to an end, do thou
give one charge to shroud us and bury us both in one grave.".Tuhfeh arose and kissed the earth and the queen thanked her for this and bade her sit.
So she sat down and the queen called for food; whereupon they brought a table of gold, inlaid with pearls and jacinths and jewels and spread with
various kinds of birds and meats of divers hues, and the queen said, 'O Tuhfeh, in the name of God, let us eat bread and salt together, thou and I.' So
Tuhfeh came forward and ate of those meats and tasted somewhat the like whereof she had never eaten, no, nor aught more delicious than it, what
while the slave-girls stood compassing about the table and she sat conversing and laughing with the queen. Then said the latter, 'O my sister, a
slave-girl told me of thee that thou saidst, "How loathly is yonder genie Meimoun! There is no eating [in his presence]."' (227) 'By Allah, O my
lady,' answered Tuhfeh, 'I cannot brook the sight of him, (228) and indeed I am fearful of him.' When the queen heard this, she laughed, till she fell
backward, and said, 'O my sister, by the virtue of the inscription upon the seal-ring of Solomon, prophet of God, I am queen over all the Jinn, and
none dare so much as look on thee a glance of the eye.' And Tuhfeh kissed her hand. Then the tables were removed and they sat talking..A white
one, from her sheath of tresses now laid bare, ii. 291..3. The Porter and the Three Ladies of Baghdad xxviii.Unto its pristine lustre your land
returned and more, iii. 132..? ? ? ? ? "Console thou thyself for his love," quoth they, "with another than he;" But, "Nay, by his life," answered I, "I'll
never forget him my dear!".When the king heard this, he could not contain himself, but rushed in upon them and said to them, 'Out on you! What
did ye? Tell me.' And they said, 'Pardon, O king.' Quoth he, 'An ye would have pardon from God and me, it behoveth you to tell me the truth, for
nothing shall save you from me but truth-speaking.' So they prostrated themselves before him and said, 'By Allah, O king, the viziers gave us this
gold and taught us to lie against Abou Teman, so thou mightest put him to death, and what we said was their words.' When the king heard this, he
plucked at his beard, till he was like to tear it up by the roots and bit upon his fingers, till he well-nigh sundered them in twain, for repentance and
sorrow that he had wrought hastily and had not delayed with Abou Temam, so he might look into his affair..There came to a king of the kings, in
his old age, a son, who grew up comely, quick-witted and intelligent, and when he came to years of discretion and became a young man, his father
said to him, 'Take this kingdom and govern it in my stead, for I desire to flee [from the world] to God the Most High and don the gown of wool and
give myself up to devotion.' Quoth the prince, 'And I also desire to take refuge with God the Most High.' And the king said, 'Arise, let us flee forth
and make for the mountains and worship in them, for shamefastness before God the Most High.'.Then she took leave of the princess and veiling her
face, disguised herself; (30) after which she mounted the mule and sallying forth, went round about seeking her lord in the thoroughfares of
Baghdad three days' space, but lit on no tidings of him; and on the fourth day, she rode forth without the city. Now it was the noontide hour and
great was the heat, and she was aweary and thirst waxed upon her. Presently, she came to the mosque, wherein the young Damascene had taken
shelter, and lighting down at the door, said to the old man, [the Muezzin], "O elder, hast thou a draught of cold water? Indeed, I am overcome with
heat and thirst." Quoth he, "[Come up] with me into my house." So he carried her up into his lodging and spreading her [a carpet and cushions],
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seated her [thereon]; after which he brought her cold water and she drank and said to the eunuch, "Go thy ways with the mule and on the morrow
come back to me here." [So he went away] and she slept and rested herself..When the news reached El Aziz, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy in
the coming of his son and straightway took horse, he and all his army, what while the trumpets sounded and the musicians played, that the earth
quaked and Baghdad also trembled, and it was a notable day. When Mariyeh beheld all this, she repented with the uttermost of repentance of that
which she had wroughten against El Abbas his due and the fires still raged in her vitals. Meanwhile, the troops (104) sallied forth of Baghdad and
went out to meet those of El Abbas, who had halted in a meadow called the Green Island. When he espied the approaching host, he knew not what
they were; so he strained his sight and seeing horsemen coming and troops and footmen, said to those about him, "Among yonder troops are
ensigns and banners of various kinds; but, as for the great green standard that ye see, it is the standard of my father, the which is reserved [unto him
and never displayed save] over his head, and [by this] I know that he himself is come out in quest of me." And he was certified of this, he and his
troops..? ? ? ? ? The Merciful dyed me with that which I wear Of hues with whose goodliness none may compare..61. Musab ben ez Zubeir and
Aaisheh his Wife dcxlix.Kings and the Vizier's Daughters, The Two, iii. 145..? ? ? ? ? Of spies, "How long, O scoffer, wilt mock at my despair, As
'twere God had created nought else whereat to jeer?".Presently, the vizier heard of the merchant's coming; so he sent to him and let bring him to his
house and talked with him awhile of his travels and of that which he had abidden therein, and the merchant answered him thereof. Then said the
vizier, 'I will put certain questions to thee, which if thou answer me, it will be well [for thee].' And the merchant rose and made him no answer.
Quoth the vizier, 'What is the weight of the elephant?' The merchant was perplexed and returned him no answer and gave himself up for lost. Then
said he, 'Grant me three days' time.' So the vizier granted him the delay he sought and he returned to his lodging and related what had passed to the
old woman, who said, 'When the morrow cometh, go to the vizier and say to him, "Make a ship and launch it on the sea and put in it an elephant,
and when it sinketh in the water, [under the beast's weight], mark the place to which the water riseth. Then take out the elephant and cast in stones
in its place, till the ship sink to the mark aforesaid; whereupon do thou take out the stones and weigh them and thou wilt know the weight of the
elephant"'.When the Khalif returned from the chase, he betook himself to Tuhfeh's pavilion and bringing out the key, opened the door and went in
to her. She rose to receive him and kissed his hand, and he took her to his breast and seated her on his knee. Then food was brought to them and
they ate and washed their hands; after which she took the lute and sang, till Er Reshid was moved to sleep. When she was ware of this, she left
singing and told him her adventure with the Lady Zubeideh, saying, 'O Commander of the Faithful, I would have thee do me a favour and heal my
heart and accept my intercession and reject not my word, but go forthright to the Lady Zubeideh's lodging.' Now this talk befell after he had
stripped himself naked and she also had put off her clothes; and he said, 'Thou shouldst have named this before we stripped ourselves naked.' But
she answered, saying, ' O Commander of the Faithful, I did this not but in accordance with the saying of the poet in the following verses:.? ? ? ? ?
Would God upon that bitterest day, when my death calls for me, What's 'twixt thine excrement and blood (50) I still may smell of thee!.So he sat
down at the sharper's head, and said to him, 'Know, O Razi, that I will not leave thee till after ten days and their nights, wherein I will wake and
sleep by thy grave. So arise and be not a fool.' But he answered him not and El Merouzi [drew his knife and] fell to sticking it into the other's hands
and feet, thinking to make him move; but [he stirred not and] he presently grew weary of this and concluded that the sharper was dead in good
earnest. [However, he still misdoubted of the case] and said in himself, 'This fellow is dissembling, so he may enjoy all the money.' Therewith he
addressed himself to prepare him [for burial] and bought him perfumes and what [not else] was needed. Then they brought him to the
washing-place and El Merouzi came to him and heating water till it boiled and bubbled and a third of it was wasted, (40) fell to pouring it on his
skin, so that it turned red and blue and blistered; but he abode still on one case [and stirred not]..Then he kept them under guard, and when the
morning morrowed, he referred their case to El Hejjaj, who caused bring them before him and enquiring into their affair, found that the first was the
son of a barber-surgeon, the second of a [hot] bean-seller and the third of a weaver. So he marvelled at their readiness of speech (82) and said to his
session-mates, "Teach your sons deportment; (83) for, by Allah, but for their ready wit, I had smitten off their heads!".34. The City of Irem
dxxxviii.End of vol. II..?STORY OF THE OLD SHARPER..? ? ? ? ? It had sufficed me, had thy grace with verses come to me; My expectation
still on thee in the foredawns was bent..On this wise they abode a long while till one day the wife went out in quest of water, whereof she had need,
and espied a physician who had spread a carpet in the Thereon he had set out great store of drugs and implements of medicine and he was speaking
and muttering [charms], whilst the folk flocked to him and compassed him about on every side. The weaver's wife marvelled at the largeness of the
physician's fortune (16) and said in herself, 'Were my husband thus, he would have an easy life of it and that wherein we are of straitness and
misery would be enlarged unto him.'.? ? ? ? ? O morn, our loves that sunder'st, a sweet and easeful life Thou dost for me prohibit, with thy regard
austere..They ate and drank and sported and made merry awhile of the day; and as they were thus engaged, up came the master of the house, with
his friends, whom he had brought with him, that they might carouse together, as of wont. He saw the door opened and knocked lightly, saying to
his friends, 'Have patience with me, for some of my family are come to visit me; wherefore excuse belongeth [first] to God the Most High, and then
to you.' (263) So they took leave of him and went their ways, whilst he gave another light knock at the door. When the young man heard this, he
changed colour and the woman said to him, 'Methinks thy servant hath returned.' 'Yes,' answered he; and she arose and opening the door to the
master of the house, said to him, 'Where hast thou been? Indeed, thy master is wroth with thee.' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'I have but been about his
occasions.'.? ? ? ? ? No good's in life (to the counsel list of one who's purpose-whole,) An if thou be not drunken still and gladden not thy soul..The
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old man carried Tuhfeh up [to the dais and seated her] on a chair of gold beside the throne, whilst she was amazed at that which she saw in that
place and magnified her Lord (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) and hallowed Him. Then the kings of the Jinn came up to the throne
and seated themselves thereon; and they were in the semblance of mortals, excepting two of them, who were in the semblance of the Jinn, with eyes
slit endlong and jutting horns and projecting tusks. After this there came up a young lady, fair of favour and pleasant of parts; the light of her face
outshone that of the flambeaux, and about her were other three women, than whom there were no fairer on the face of the earth. They saluted
Tuhfeh and she rose to them and kissed the earth before them; whereupon they embraced her and sat down on the chairs aforesaid..When the king
heard this from his son, he rose to his feet and calling for his charger of state, took horse with four-and-twenty amirs of the chief officers of his
empire. Then he betook himself to the palace of the King of Baghdad, who, when he saw him coming, bade his chamberlains open the doors to him
and going down himself to meet him, received him with all worship and hospitality and entreated him with the utmost honour. Moreover, he
carried him [and his suite] into the palace and causing make ready for them carpets and cushions, sat down upon a chair of gold, with traverses of
juniper- wood, set with pearls and jewels. Then he bade bring sweetmeats and confections and odoriferous flowers and commanded to slaughter
four-and-twenty head of sheep and the like of oxen and make ready geese and fowls, stuffed and roasted, and pigeons and spread the tables; nor
was it long before the meats were set on in dishes of gold and silver. So they ate till they had enough and when they had eaten their fill, the tables
were removed and the wine-service set on and the cups and flagons ranged in order, whilst the mamelukes and the fair slave- girls sat down, with
girdles of gold about their middles, inlaid with all manner pearls and diamonds and emeralds and rubies and other jewels. Moreover, the king bade
fetch the musicians; so there presented themselves before him a score of damsels, with lutes and psalteries and rebecks, and smote upon
instruments of music, on such wise that they moved the assembly to delight..Selim abode in the governance, invested with the sultanate, and ruled
the people a whole year, after which he returned to El Mensoureh and sojourned there another year. And he [and his wife] ceased not to go from
city to city and abide in this a year and that a year, till he was vouchsafed children and they grew up, whereupon he appointed him of his sons, who
was found fitting, to be his deputy in [one] kingdom [and abode himself in the other]; and he lived, he and his wife and children, what while God
the Most High willed. Nor," added the vizier, "O king of the age, is this story rarer or more extraordinary than that of the king of Hind and his
wronged and envied vizier.".So she donned a devotee's habit and betaking herself to the goldsmith, said to him, 'To whom belongeth the bracelet
that is in the king's hand?' Quoth he, 'It belongeth to a man, a stranger, who hath bought him a slave-girl from this city and lodgeth with her in such
a place.' So the old woman repaired to the young man's house and knocked at the door. The damsel opened to her and seeing her clad in devotee's
apparel, (184) saluted her and said to her, ' Belike thou hast an occasion with us?' 'Yes,' answered the old woman; 'I desire privacy and ablution.'
(185) Quoth the girl, 'Enter.' So she entered and did her occasion and made the ablution and prayed. Then she brought out a rosary and began to tell
her beads thereon, and the damsel said to her, 'Whence comest thou, O pilgrim?' (186) Quoth she '[I come] from [visiting] the Idol (187) of the
Absent in such a church. (188) There standeth up no woman [to prayer] before him, who hath an absent friend and discovereth to him her need, but
he acquainteth her with her case and giveth her tidings of her absent one.' 'O pilgrim,' said the damsel, 'we have an absent one, and my lord's heart
cleaveth to him and I desire to go to the idol and question him of him.' Quoth the old woman, '[Wait] till to-morrow and ask leave of thy husband,
and I will come to thee and go with thee in weal.'.King Shehriyar marvelled [at this story (146)] and said "By Allah, verily, injustice slayeth its
folk!" (147) And he was edified by that wherewith Shehrzad bespoke him and sought help of God the Most High. Then said he to her, "Tell me
another of thy stories, O Shehrzad; let it be a pleasant one and this shall be the completion of the story-telling." "With all my heart," answered
Shehrzad. "It hath reached me, O august King, that a man once said to his fellows, 'I will set forth to you a means (148) of security (149) against
vexation. (150) A friend of mine once related to me and said, "We attained [whiles] to security (151) against vexation, (152)and the origin of it was
other than this; to wit, it was as follows. (153).? ? ? ? ? How long shall I, in weariness, for this estrangement pine, What while the spies of
severance (106) do watch me all the night?.73. The Miller and his Wife ccclxxxvii.? ? ? ? ? How bright and how goodly my lustre appears! Yea,
my wreaths are like girdles of silver so white..88. The Thief turned Merchant and the other Thief cccxcviii."O Shehrzad," quoth Shehriyar, "finish
unto us the story that thy friend told thee, for that it resembleth the story of a king whom I knew; but fain would I hear that which betided the
people of this city and what they said of the affair of the king, so I may return from that wherein I was." "With all my heart," answered Shehrzad.
"Know, O august king and lord of just judgment and praiseworthy excellence and exceeding prowess, that, when the folk heard that the king had
put away from him his custom and returned from that which had been his wont, they rejoiced in this with an exceeding joy and offered up prayers
for him. Then they talked with one another of the cause of the slaughter of the girls, and the wise said, 'They (162) are not all alike, nor are the
fingers of the hand alike.'".Khorassan, his Son and his Governor, Story of the Man of, i. 218..88. The Mad Lover dclxxiv.When the old man heard
her words and that wherewith she menaced him, he arose and went out, perplexed and knowing not what he should do, and there met him a Jew,
who was his neighbour, and said to him, "O Sheikh, how cometh it that I see thee strait of breast? Moreover, I hear in thy house a noise of talk,
such as I use not to hear with thee." Quoth the Muezzin, "Yonder is a damsel who avoucheth that she is of the slave-girls of the Commander of the
Faithful Haroun er Reshid; and she hath eaten food and now would fain drink wine in my house, but I forbade her. However she avoucheth that
except she drink thereof, she will perish, and indeed I am bewildered concerning my affair." "Know, O my neighbour," answered the Jew, "that the
slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful are used to drink wine, and whenas they eat and drink not, they perish; and I fear lest some mishap
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betide her, in which case thou wouldst not be safe from the Khalifs wrath." "What is to be done?" asked the Sheikh; and the Jew replied, "I have old
wine that will suit her." Quoth the old man, "[I conjure thee] by the right of neighbourship, deliver me from this calamity and let me have that
which is with thee!" "In the name of God," answered the Jew and going to his house, brought out a flagon of wine, with which the Sheikh returned
to Sitt el Milah. This pleased her and she said to him, "Whence hadst thou this?" "I got it from my neighbour the Jew," answered he. "I set out to
him my case with thee and he gave me this.".So we abode there, daily expecting death, and whoso of us had with him a day's victual ate it in five
days, and after this he died; and whoso had with him a month's victual ate it in five months and died also. As for me, I had with me great plenty of
victual; so I buried it in a certain place and brought it out, [little by little,] and fed on it; and we ceased not to be thus, burying one the other, till all
died but myself and I abode alone, having buried the last of my companions, and but little victual remained to me. So I said in myself, 'Who will
bury me in this place?' And I dug me a grave and abode in expectation of death, for that I was in a state of exhaustion. Then, of the excess of my
repentance, I blamed and reproached myself for my much [love of] travel and said, 'How long wilt thou thus imperil thyself?' And I abode as I were
a madman, unable to rest; but, as I was thus melancholy and distracted, God the Most High inspired me with an idea, and it was that I looked at the
river aforesaid, as it entered in at the mouth of the cavern in the skirt of the mountain, and said in myself, 'Needs must this water have issue in some
place.'.The Vicar of the Lord of the Worlds (162) Haroun er Reshid had a boon-companion of the number of his boon-companions, by name Ishac
ben Ibrahim en Nedim el Mausili, (163) who was the most accomplished of the folk of his time in the art of smiting upon the lute; and of the
Commander of the Faithful's love for him, he assigned him a palace of the choicest of his palaces, wherein he was wont to instruct slave-girls in the
arts of lute-playing and singing. If any slave-girl became, by his instruction, accomplished in the craft, he carried her before the Khalif, who bade
her play upon the lute; and if she pleased him, he would order her to the harem; else would he restore her to Ishac's palace..? ? ? ? ? Indeed, mine
eyelids still with tears are ulcered and to you My bowels yearn to be made whole of all their pain and heat..Queen Es Shubha rejoiced in this with
an exceeding delight and said, 'Well done! By Allah, there is none surpasseth thee.' Tuhfeh kissed the earth, then returned to her place and
improvised on the tuberose, saying:.When it was night, the king summoned the vizier and sought of him the hearing of the [promised] story.
"Hearkening and obedience," replied Er Rehwan, "Know, O august king, that.90. The Devout Prince cccci.I'm the crown of every sweet and
fragrant weed, ii. 255..As he was thus, behold, Aamir called out to him and said, "O my lord, come to my help, or I am a dead man!" So El Abbas
went up to him and found him cast down on his back and chained with four chains to four pickets of iron. He loosed his bonds and said to him, "Go
before me, O Aamir." So he fared on before him a little, and presently they looked, and behold, horsemen making to Zuheir's succour, to wit,
twelve thousand cavaliers, with Sehl ben Kaab in their van, mounted upon a jet-black steed. He charged upon Aamir, who fled from him, then upon
El Abbas, who said, "O Aamir, cleave fast to my horse and guard my back." Aamir did as he bade him, whereupon El Abbas cried out at the folk
and falling upon them, overthrew their braves and slew of them nigh two thousand cavaliers, whilst not one of them knew what was to do nor with
whom he fought. Then said one of them to other, "Verily, the king is slain; so with whom do we wage war? Indeed ye flee from him; so do ye enter
under his banners, or not one of you will be saved.".Now this (155) was the francolin that bore witness against him.'.Ten Viziers, The, i.
61.Meanwhile, the nurse awoke, that she might give the child suck, and seeing the bed running with blood, cried out; whereupon the sleepers and
the king awoke and making for the place, found the child with his throat cut and the cradle running over with blood and his father slain and dead in
his sleeping chamber. So they examined the child and found life in him and his windpipe whole and sewed up the place of the wound. Then the
king sought his son Belehwan, but found him not and saw that he had fled; whereby he knew that it was he who had done this deed, and this was
grievous to the king and to the people of his realm and to the lady Shah Katoun. So the king laid out his son Melik Shah and buried him and made
him a mighty funeral and they mourned passing sore; after which he addressed himself to the rearing of the infant.As the version of the sixth and
seventh voyages of Sindbad the Sailor contained in (197) the Calcutta Edition (1814-18) of the first two hundred Nights and in the text of the
Voyages published by M. Langles (Paris, 1814) differs very materially from that of the complete Calcutta (1839-42) Edition (198) (which is, in this
case, practically identical with those of Boulac and Breslau), adopted by me as my standard text in the translation of "The Book of the Thousand
Nights and One Night," the story of the seventh voyage in particular turning upon an altogether different set of incidents, related nearly as in the old
version of M. Galland, I now give a translation of the text of the two voyages in question afforded by the Calcutta (1814-18) Edition, corrected and
completed by collation with that of M. Langles, from which it differs only in being slightly less full. It will be observed that in this version of the
story the name Sindbad is reserved for the Sailor, the porter being called Hindbad..? ? ? ? ? Couched are their limber spears, right long and lithe of
point, Keen- ground and polished sheer, amazing wit and brain..Now there remained one after her; so we took her and drowned her and the eunuchs
went away, whilst we dropped down the river with the boat till we came to the mouth of the canal, where I saw my mistress awaiting me. So we
took her up into the boat and returned to our pavilion on Er Rauzeh. Then I rewarded the boatman and he took his boat and went away; whereupon
quoth she to me, "Thou art indeed a friend in need." (189) And I abode with her some days; but the shock wrought upon her so that she sickened
and fell to wasting away and redoubled in languishment and weakness till she died. I mourned for her with an exceeding mourning and buried her;
after which I removed all that was in the pavilion to my own house [and abandoned the former]..? ? ? ? ? bb. The King of Hind and his Visier
dccccxxviii
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